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Dear Hayley

Housing Mix and Lifetime Mobility Standards Supplementary Planning Document

Thank you for consulting the House Builders Federation at the draft stage of the above SPD. As you might expect there a number of issues contained in the document, which concern the HBF. Please find attached on separate sheets the representations on behalf of the HBF, I trust these will be duly considered and the recommendations taken on board.  

Yours faithfully,
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Bartholomew Wren

Regional Planner (Southern Region)

Further to our previous concerns with regard to the production of the above named SPD, the HBF wish to ensure that the council are reminded of our continued objections and serious flaws in the document. We attach our previous representations as background in the context of this letter, see appendix 1. 

Before we get into the detail of the draft SPD. The HBF wish to raise concern with regard to appendix 2 of the document, and the tabulation of representations to the previous consultation. We consider that one of our views has been mis-represented and the strength of our objection to this SPD seriously underplayed as a result of the response being edited. This is disappointing and a matter which we would like the council to look closely at. It is in response to the first tabulated issue. Is a Housing Mix and Lifetime Sustainability Standards SPD needed? If our original representation to this issue was not clear we wish to reaffirm it here. We support the use of SPD if it conforms to the requirements of PPS12 to expand and clarify the saved policy. However where SPD is used to impose additional policy requirements and in this example we believe it is, then the HBF would not support the use of SPD in this way. Arguably this is a mixed response, but our latter point appears to not have been given due consideration.   

In response to the draft SPD, firstly we are astonished that references to PPG3 were included in the document under section 5. This guidance was cancelled by CLG on the date, which PPS3 was published and became a material consideration for the production of policy. To refer to PPS3 as only emerging policy is incorrect in this context. We also note the selective use of PPS3 in the policy context section. The HBF wish to highlight some important statements in the policy, which need to be taken account of in the context of this SPD. On the issue of mix PPS3 is quite clear that;

“Based upon the findings of the Strategic Housing Market Assessment and other local evidence, Local Planning Authorities should set out in Local Development Documents:

– The likely overall proportions of households that require market or affordable housing, for example, x% market housing and y% affordable housing.

– The likely profile of household types requiring market housing eg multi-person, including families and children (x%), single persons (y%), couples (z%).

· The size and type of affordable housing required” (PPS12, paragraph 22).

In relation to the above LPA’s are allowed to prescribe the mix of affordable housing. Further more in relation to market housing PPS3 goes further to say:

“Developers should bring forward proposals for market housing which reflect demand and the profile of households requiring market housing, in order to sustain mixed communities. Proposals for affordable housing should reflect the size and type of affordable housing required”.
The HBF interpret this to mean that LPA’s should identify through an HMA the required type and mix of housing, the onus should then be upon the developer to submit appropriate development proposals to the council in response to this we believe on a site by site basis. The document does not say that LPA’s should stipulate defined housing size and mix requirements through SPD. As such the HBF believe that the council should produce their HMA before adopting this SPD and in any case where the council do they should make sure that the document expresses the HMA findings but also expresses that each site will be considered on its own merits in relation to meeting the requirements of the HMA. Without this evidence base this document has no sound basis and hangs on assumption only, this is very concerning and is contrary to guidance given in PPS12. We note the intention to produce an HMA for central Hampshire. The HBF believe this should be a policy driver for the LDF, and as such dictate any necessary further direction in policy where this is considered appropriate according to government guidance. The use of a housing needs assessment is not adequate in the current planning context. 

Paragraph 7

The HBF object to all of the requirements of the scaling approach to housing mix upon sites, in line with our previous representations. As an approach it is too restrictive to achieve a realistic mix of housing on any given site, which takes account of all the necessary factors including current market conditions and the context of the site itself. The scaling mechanism could be used as an indicator and guide but it should be the starting point for negotiation. We understand the council wish to have a consistent approach to delivering policy C3 and thus are pursuing the approach in this SPD. However in the circumstances the HBF considers that our approach as outlined above would be a more appropriate way forward given the context of government guidance. Yes of course site access is a consideration but it is not the only consideration. 

Paragraph 8

The HBF continue to be concerned about the restrictive floor space requirement in addition to the above. We understand the intention of the policy to deliver low cost market units, which are small enough to enable them to be priced at an entry level. However we believe that this requirement takes no account of market considerations in Basingstoke and the potential for an over supply of small two bedroom accommodation either now or in the future due to this SPD constraint is a risk. The HBF are concerned about nature of this requirement and consider that if the market for small dwellings declines in Basingstoke this requirement may well be a barrier to delivering the council’s housing target as well as delivering a range of appropriate dwelling types. The HBF believe that the industry should be able to be responsive to local market conditions as they change. We note this is also a view expressed previously to the council by Barton Willmore and current SEEDA research to which we refer in our conclusion below. In any case the HBF are especially concerned about paragraph 8.2 which states that the requirement for the floor space standard is based upon the standard used by Housing Associations. This is incredibly onerous and absolutely unsound. It should not be possible for the council to apply a housing association requirement upon market providers. This is unacceptable and should be omitted from the SPD.      

Paragraph 9

The HBF consider that the arbitrary application of 15% Lifetime Homes standards on new residential development, due to the understanding that 15% of the population have mobility difficulties lacks no sound basis. In any case the provision of 15% of new housing to Lifetime Homes Standards will not make any difference to many if any of this existing group. This assumes that all those with mobility difficulties currently living in Basingstoke have the means and opportunity to change their residential circumstances and would be fortunate enough to secure an appropriate open market unit as they are built. Occupation of any such units would in any case not be purely based on need and the full range of market forces would determine the future occupation of any such units. For example their location, price and willingness of individuals in need to move where they are able.  

The HBF consider that as the population continues to age and the requirements of the elderly become more prevalent that appropriate central government action should be taken on this issue through the building regulations in consultation with the house building industry. The HBF believe that this is not an issue for LPA’s to influence, it is in any case an optional requirement of the Code for Sustainable Homes. The HBF also question the assumption that building to Lifetime Homes standards need not lead to an increase in building costs; this assumption needs to be clearly evidenced. The HBF do not deny the logic of the argument presented in paragraph 9.2 but again stress that as this issue becomes more pressing it will require central and not local standards to be revised. Implemented on an industry wide scale would in any case allow standardisation of building practices and economies of scale to be gained. 

Conclusion

It is acceptable to have an aspiration to widen housing opportunities for all and provide a range of dwelling types and sizes to meet the requirements of local people through the local development framework and for that matter any other locally based document such as the community strategy. However prescription of mix upon market housing is not acceptable. On this matter, may we additionally draw the council’s attention to a study being produced on behalf of SEEDA by DTZ which is due to be published in final draft shortly. Titled ‘Housing Type & Size in the South East’, its intention is to investigate the relationship between current planning policy and delivery of the right type and mix of housing in the region. The HBF observe that amongst the numerous recommendations in the final report summary the following is stated;

DTZ do not recommend that local authorities seek to control the size and type of dwellings provided by the private sector. Local authorities, as indicated in PPS3, should plan for a range of household types, and their site allocations and policies on density should in general be seeking a mix of new housing provision. Such policies may also appropriately seek to correct any broad imbalances in the stock of dwellings (paragraph 1.73).

Continuing the document states that;

Local authorities should not seek to control the size and type of dwellings built by the private sector, since the housing industry in better placed to interpret market demand than the public sector. It is appropriate, however, for the planning system to influence in broad terms the mix of new housing developed within a local authority area, supported by Strategic Housing Market Assessments (paragraph 1.76). 

As is clear, the HBF were previously and are still opposed to the prescription of housing mix based primarily on a sliding scale according to of accessibility. We previously called for this SPD to be based upon an HMA; we have again raised this concern and hope that this will be pursued prior to this SPD being finalised. It is interesting to observe that most objectors recorded in annex 2 of the draft supported a site-by-site approach to determining housing mix. 

Appendix 1

Issue 1

Is a Housing Mix and Lifetime Mobility Standards SPD needed in Basingstoke and Deane?
Question 1. Which of these two options do you support?

The HBF support option 1 on the principle that an SPD supporting Basingstoke and Deane’s housing policies would ensure that the planning guidance were implemented consistently and ensure that developers are clear about what is expected from them. We are pleased that the replacement policy C3 in the Local Plan is much more straightforward to implement than the previous Housing Mix Policy (2002). However we disagree with aspects of policy C3 and thus the more thorough development of these policy aspects within the SPD. Most notably the statement that; 

 “The Council will encourage developers to include a proportion of homes to be designed to Lifetime Mobility Standards, with the objective of achieving an overall 15% of all new homes in the Borough to this standard” (Local Plan policy C3). 

It is important that any SPD does not attempt to extend the requirements of poorly conceived policy statements to a greater and more stringent degree than required in the original policy. 

Question 2. Is there an alternative approach that can be consistently applied across the borough?

No, the HBF believe that if all aspects of policy C3 were workable and properly thought through, then the correct use of an SPD would be the way forward. 

Issue 2
How should the Council define what housing mix should be provided in which locations?

Question 3. Which of these approaches do you support?

The HBF supports option ii), as option one is far too complex, prescriptive and therefore unworkable. The SPD should indicate the intentions of the affordable housing policy and indicate the general proportions that will be required, however the percentage sought should depend on site-specific circumstances and should be based on negotiations with the applicant. 

Question 4. Is a sliding scale based on accessibility issues appropriate?

No, because there are more interrelated variables that determine the preferred choice of housing mix on specific sites, in addition to accessibility issues. These include site size, as well as proximity to local amenities. For example it would be sensible to develop family housing on sites within close proximity to local schools, even if the site may also be in close proximity to a train station. Sites should be considered on their own merits, taking into account a broad range of factors, which help to determine the mix of dwellings, including a robust and up to date housing market assessment. 

Question 5. Is there an alternative approach that can be consistently applied across the Borough?

No, option 2 is most suitable. 

Issue 3

How should the Council ensure that small units are retained to improve and maintain affordability in the housing market?
Question 6.
Which of these approaches do you support?

The HBF supports neither of the options proposed. The Housing Mix Policy should not attempt to limit the gross floor space of new small units to any extent, let alone 80% of new small units. The application of this requirement in SPD would amount to an additional requirement above the requirement of policy C3 and was also part of the deleted Housing Mix Policy (2002). It is a concern of the HBF that the LPA are continually using SPD as a mechanism for altering the adopted authority of Local Plan policy. As we have stressed previously with regards to related matters, PPS12 makes it clear that SPD must be consistent with national and regional planning policy guidance as well as policies set out in the development plan, (paragraph 2.44). Paragraph 2.44 states that:


“Supplementary planning documents may contain policies which expands the policies in the development plan documents. However, policies which should be included in a development plan document and subjected to proper independent scrutiny in accordance with the statutory procedures should not be set out in planning documents”
The inclusion of the requirements of the SPG to limit the square footage of smaller dwellings as a means of delivering more affordable market housing would not be legitimate. This would amount to a serious mis-use of SPD as a planning policy tool. SPG does not form part of the development plan. If the Borough Council wishes to increase the proportion of smaller dwellings sought on housing sites through restricting floor space standards, it should pursue this objective through the proper procedures; namely a review of, or alteration to, the local plan. It would not be appropriate to include gross floor space restrictions in SPD, circumventing the statutory planning procedures, which would require a revision of the Local Plan policy. 

In any case, the application of an additional policy requirement which limits the size of internal floor space will restrict the ability for developers to incorporate additional rooms such as studies and en-suites. This limitation will in some circumstances inhibit the potential desirability of dwellings, and as a consequence new housing may not meet the aspirations of some homebuyers. This requirement will also reduce the ability for new developments to offer a varied range of smaller as well as larger property types and layouts. This will thus limit both the variety of dwellings as well as the social mix in new developments. We are seeking to create sustainable and balanced mixed communities and prescribing high levels of smaller units of accommodation will result in the opposite effect. This policy will help to facilitate the production of socially and architecturally homogenous developments. 

Question 7. Is there an alternative option that can be consistently applied across the Borough?

Yes, make no policy requirement that restricts the overall floor space of small units. If there is sufficient market demand for smaller dwellings the market will respond, and has been responding to demand. This has also more effectively been facilitated by the PPG3 requirement to build to higher densities in urban areas. 

Question 8. Does restricting gross floor areas conflict with the need to provide homes to Lifetime Mobility Standards and should more flexibility therefore be given?

Yes the two policies do conflict, and in addition the application of Lifetime homes is not a necessity on smaller dwellings. The justification for this is outlined in HBF’s response to Issue 4 below. 
Issue 4

How should the Council ensure that houses are accessible and usable by people regardless of age or disability?
Question 9. Which of these approaches do you support?
The HBF do not support any of the options proposed for Lifetime homes.

Question 10. Is there an alternative approach to the application of the Lifetime Mobility Standards proportion, which can be consistently applied across the Borough?

The HBF strongly believe that the application of a Lifetime mobility standards policy shouldn’t be within the remit of LPA’s to conceive or enforce. There are several reasons for this. Firstly the application of an arbitrary percentage of Lifetime homes upon development sites does not necessarily mean that, those Lifetime homes will either be bought by individuals who have specific mobility needs or indeed those who may come to have mobility needs. This is unless homes will be sold specifically to a niche market or will specifically appeal to a niche market such a bungalows. In which case the Lifetime homes functionality would add significantly to the use value of the dwelling/s. The inclusion of such a planning policy would amount only to a token gesture towards improving the functionality of new build dwellings across the board, which is a more appropriate approach.

The HBF strongly consider that the application of Lifetime homes standards or equivalence should come progressively through the upgrading of building regulations, in consultation with the house building industry. At present due to the additional cost of building to Lifetime home standards, and its limited application within the new build market, Lifetime homes specification does not result in improved saleability. If however part or all of the elements of the Lifetime homes are included within part M of the building regulations, not only would developers have certainty of the requirements through a more consistent policy approach. They would also be able to create economies of scale through employing the changes in building practice and specification across the board, potentially making the implementation of Lifetime homes or equivalent more economically viable and attainable to a larger portion of the home buying market.  

Building control is also better placed to evaluate the implementation of Lifetime homes or building regulations equivalence. What is the point of having a building control officer evaluating buildings to part M requirements, if the planning system is requiring a separate assessment of new residential buildings to standards which, supersede building regulations. Not only is this an extra pressure upon the planning system, and additional cost to the developer in assessment, but is also a policy approach that lacks common sense.  

It remains that there is currently no market for the functionality of Lifetime homes in most cares. If homebuyers were requesting improved functionality of new dwellings in relation to mobility to a great enough extent then the HBF considers that the house building industry would have responded to a sufficient demand, this is clearly not the case. The inclusion of a Lifetime homes policy makes even less sense when considered alongside policies to improve the offer of smaller affordable dwellings within Basingstoke and Deane. It is highly likely that smaller one and two bedroom dwellings will be purchased by younger first time buyers who may in any case only occupy their homes for a short number of years before their means or circumstances dictate that they move on in the housing market. With a great many likely to purchase their second home in the resale market, in which case a Lifetime homes policy would make no difference to them even if individuals came to have mobility problems. This is especially so where the floor space of dwellings may already be restricted buy the council’s future policies. It is also the case that those currently in owner occupied dwellings that require adaptations to their home, because of a personal change in circumstances, will either retrofit their existing property as best as possible or seek suitable alternative accommodation such as warden-assisted accommodation for the elderly. If there is a need for specialist retirement accommodation then perhaps this should be a policy objective. 

A more sensible way forwards is to develop a system of government grants to assist people in adapting their dwellings if they need to as well as looking at making future revisions to building regulations. It may however be the case that the above approach that I have outlined could not be adopted for social rented or intermediate housing, due to the relative social mobility of occupants in these tenures.  
